
Los Angeles Regional Water Quality Control Board
June 3, 2025

Ken Solomon, President
Top O’Topanga Community Association
3360 North Topanga Canyon Boulevard
Topanga, CA 90290  Via Email Only

POSTPONEMENT OF PUBLIC HEARING REGARDING TERMINATION OF 
INDIVIDUAL WATER RECLAMATION REQUIREMENTS ORDER NO. 97-071 FOR 
THE TOP O’TOPANGA COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION WASTEWATER TREATMENT 
PLANT LOCATED AT 3360 NORTH TOPANGA CANYON BOULEVARD, TOPANGA, 
CALIFORNIA 90290 (FILE NO. 61-149, CI-3185 GLOBAL ID WDR100000744)

Dear Ken Solomon:

On May 21, 2025, the Los Angeles Regional Water Quality Control Board (Los Angeles 
Water Board) released a tentative Order for public review, proposing the termination of 
Water Reclamation Requirements (WRRs) Order No. 97-071 for the Top O’Topanga 
Community Association (Association) Wastewater Treatment Plant (Facility).

However, on May 28, 2025, coverage under the General Waste Discharge Requirements 
(WDRs) Order No. R4-2019-0024 (Series No. 066) was rescinded because the 
Association is currently unable to meet all applicable requirements of the General WDRs 
due to limitations in its existing treatment capabilities and ongoing considerations related 
to potential Facility upgrades. As a result, enrollment under the General WDRs has been 
deferred until further information becomes available regarding the planned 
improvements.

Consequently, WRRs Order No. 97-071 will remain in effect, and the public hearing 
previously scheduled for June 26, 2025, has been postponed. The Los Angeles Water 
Board will issue a future notice once it is appropriate to move forward with the termination 
of WRRs Order No. 97-071.
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If you have any questions, please contact Water Resource Control Engineer Woonhoe 
Kim via email at woonhoe.kim@waterboards.ca.gov or contact me directly via email at 
jim.kang@waterboards.ca.gov.

Sincerely,

James Kang, Ph.D., P.E.
Section Manager, Groundwater Permitting Unit, Land Disposal Unit, and Commercial, 
Industrial, and Institutional Stormwater Permitting Unit

cc (via email): Rick Vardel, IPC, Inc.
Noah Perch-Ahern, Greenberg Glusker, LLP
Miria Jo, Facility contact
Shikari Nakagawa-Ota, Los Angeles County Department of Public Health
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